 MANORBIER COMMUNITY COUNCIL (MCC)
Meeting of Full Council held at Jameston Village Hall, Jameston
Monday 6 October 2014 – 7.30pm.
DRAFT MINUTES

Public Participation Session took place from 7.30pm until 7.39pm. Amongst the matters discussed were railway level crossings, a recent planning application and cat fouling in Skrinkle.  
Present: Cllr Ray Hughes (Chair), Cllr Rob Hall, Cllr Raymond Hine, Cllr Terry John, Cllr Peter Kidney, Cllr John Long, Cllr Lynda Parker, Cllr Graham Willcocks, Cllr John Williams, Cllr Terry Williams (Vice-chair) and Ian Morris (Clerk and Proper Officer). County Councillor Phillip Kidney was also present.
Cllr Hughes informed Members that the meeting was being taped. 
160/14
To receive any apologies for absence: Cllr Marcia Kidney.
161/14
To receive any declarations of interest: Cllr Peter Kidney declared a personal interest in agenda 
item 13 (update on the draft agreement between MCC and Manorbier United Football Club in 
respect of the Sports pavilion, North Sports field, Manorbier). Cllr Hall declared a prejudicial 
interest in agenda item 13. Cllr Hughes declared a prejudicial interest in agenda item 6 (Planning 
application NP/14/0446).
162/14
To approve and sign as a true and correct record the Draft Minutes of the Full Council  
Meeting held on 1 September 2014. Cllr Long proposed that the Draft Minutes of the Full Council 
meeting held on 1 September 2014 be accepted as a true and correct record. Seconded by Cllr 
Peter Kidney. Vote taken – 8 in favour, 2 abstentions.
163/14
Matters arising from the Full Council Meeting held on 1 September 2014. Cllr Hine confirmed 
that he had attended the One Voice Wales (OVW) Area Committee meeting held on 24 September 
2014. Cllr Hine also confirmed that Jameston Community Association raised £400 for Macmillan 
Cancer Trust following their recent coffee morning. 


At this point in the meeting, Cllr Hughes asked the Clerk to erase the voice recording of the Full 
Council meeting held on 1 September 2014.
164/14
To receive and consider any correspondence. Clerk brought forward the correspondence folder 
and Cllr Hughes highlighted the following;
· Wales Audit Office letter and email confirming that £30 had been refunded to MCC as a result of redistribution of Reserves held at 31 March 2014.
· OVW email highlighting future training for councillors on the Code of Conduct.

· Pembrokeshire County Council (PCC) email setting out temporary road closures (for resurfacing) in Manorbier during October and November 2014.

· Pembrokeshire Coast National Park Authority (PCNPA) email highlighting consultation events in October 2014 on PCNPA’s future priorities, as a result of reduced funding over the next few years.

· PCC email with flyer publicising consultation events in October 2014 on PCC savings needed (£25m by March 2016).
· OVW email enclosing their response to the recent consultation on the Future of Local Government.

· Planning Aid Wales email setting out details of an event on 18 November 2014 in Cardiff covering community planning.

· OVW email highlighting the Welsh Government consultation on The Review of Designated Landscapes in Wales, including the PCNP.
· PCC letter outlining their review of Polling Districts and Polling Places/Stations in Pembrokeshire.

· PCC email providing dates of briefing meetings on Housing Revenue Account Reform (rent increases).
· PCC letter giving details of a local event on the new programme of work called ‘Ageing Well in Wales’ (for people aged 50 plus).



All other correspondence was brought forward and taken as noted. All correspondence can be 
viewed by Councillors ahead of Full Council meetings (from about 7.15pm) and/or by contacting 
Ian Morris, Clerk.

165/14
To receive and consider the following planning application and other notices;



a) NP/14/0446 – Use of land for the stationing on one gypsy static caravan, retention and 
resiting of one touring caravan together with the building of a utility/day room, septic tank, 
alterations to ground levels, formation of earth bunds and improvements and alterations to 
access at The Oaks, Land adjacent to Wynd Hill Farm, Manorbier.


Cllr Hughes left the meeting at this point (8.00pm) having declared a prejudicial interest in this item. 
Cllr Terry Williams took over as Chair for this item. 


Councillors debated all elements of the planning application and raised a number of planning 
concerns about the application. Cllr John Williams also provided information supplied by the 
Environment Agency which sets out an area (covered by this planning application) where septic 
tanks cannot be built. Concern over the building of the earth bunds was also highlighted and the 
effect that this proposal would have on the visual impact of the area in a National Park dependent on 
the tourist sector. 



At this point, Cllr Hall proposed that Full Council move out of session, seconded by Cllr Long. Vote 
taken – 
9 in favour. 



Cllr Hine proposed that Full Council move back into session, seconded by Cllr Long. Vote taken, 9 
in favour.



Cllr Hall proposed that this planning application be opposed and that the application be 
recommended for rejection on the following grounds;

· Access to the site is on a dangerous bend with no pavement.
· This was considered a sporadic development not within the policy set out in the Local Development Plan.
· The visual impact of this proposed development at this site would be detrimental to the attraction of the National Park for the many visitors that approach Manorbier and Jameston from the Tenby direction. The site can also be seen from the Coastal Path.

· The development would be an undesirable extension into open countryside that would be out of character with the surrounding area at this point.

· Environment Agency Wales (EAW) would not allow the installation of a septic tank at this location, as the site is within a ‘Red Inner Protection Zone’. Clerk to send a copy of the EAW map with the MCC recommendation.
· The bunds are made up of earth and not stone. Cllr Terry Williams reminded Members that PCC had earlier directed the site owner to remove the existing bunds and touring caravan but this had been ignored.
· The site is on a bus route (hourly service in both directions) despite the application stating otherwise.


Cllr Terry John seconded this proposal. Vote taken – 9 in favour. 


At this point (8.22pm), Cllr Hughes returned to the meeting as Chair.


Cllr Hughes highlighted other planning notices, including a refusal of planning permission for the PV 
array and rainwater harvesting project at Plot 7, Landway, Jameston. Members noted these notices.
166/14
To receive and consider the Financial Statement from 14 August 2014 to 12 September 2014. 
Clerk’s 
statement showed that the opening balance on the Community Account at the start of the 
period was £2,818.03 and transactions totalling £4,626.79 had cleared the account. Payments 
totalling £14,254.42 had been paid in to the account including a transfer of £10k from the Business 
Base Rate Account. The cleared closing balance was £12,445.66. The balance of the Base Rate 
Tracker Account was £24,116.03, following payments paid into the account of £7,696.62.
 



Clerk also provided Members with a copy of the mid year (October 2014) Budget Monitoring Report 
for FY 2014/15. Clerk highlighted the exceptional spend on Jameston Play Area and confirmed that 
MCC expenditure for 2014/15 currently stood at £33,208.98p.




Cllr Peter Kidney proposed that the Financial Statement and the Budget Monitoring Report both be 
accepted as a true and 
accurate record of MCC’s financial position, seconded by Cllr Terry 
Williams. Vote taken – all in favour.
167/14
Action Tracking: to receive updates of the following matters;

· Directional road signage for Jameston Village Hall: see County Councillor’s report below.
· Lighting for the bus shelter at Skrinkle: See County Councillor’s report below.
· Pot hole/flooding on A4139 near to The Slough: Cllr Hughes confirmed that the pot hole and road surface had, at last, now been repaired by PCC. Members congratulated PCC on the standard of repair undertaken.
· B.O.A.T. road, Lydstep – no news.
· Post box at Lydstep: No further update as no response was forthcoming from Royal Mail but Cllr Hughes understood that the post box had now re-opened at its original location. Cllr Hughes asked Members to verify if they passed by in the near future and to let him know. This item could then come off ‘Action Tracking’.
· New Community Notice boards: Cllr Peter Kidney said that the lecturer leading on this work was still absent from College and suggested that MCC may now have to purchase new notice boards. Clerk was asked to bring updated prices/quotes for new notice boards to the next meeting of Full Council.
168/14
To receive and consider the County Councillor’s Report. County Cllr Phillip Kidney provided the 
following report;

· Road Signage to Jameston Hall: PCC unlikely to fund the costs of additional signage but asked MCC to email Ben Blake at PCC of MCC’s willingness to fund additional signage.

· Lighting at Bus Shelter, Skrinkle: Mel Stephens, PCC, would be visiting the site the following week but PCC not aware of any portable or other lighting that could be put up in the shelter. PCC may look to redirect light from street lighting within Skrinkle Estate.

· PCC had made a decision to close Manorbier Youth Centre but the decision had been ‘Called in’ to allow representations to be made. Another site is needed due to Skrinkle Hall being closed. Cllr Terry Williams suggested that Emmanuel Gospel Church or Jameston Village Hall could be approached to host the Youth Club meetings.


At this point, Cllr Hall proposed that Full Council move out of session, seconded by Cllr Hine. Vote 
taken – all in favour.


Cllr Terry Williams proposed that Full Council move back into session, seconded by Cllr Long. Vote 
taken – all in favour.
· PCC (Ben Blake) aware of recent parking problems in Manorbier (which arose again during the recent Church fete) and so PCC were now looking at implementing parking time restrictions in the village. Buses had also experienced problems getting through Manorbier.

· Dog Fouling in Jameston: County Cllr Kidney had spoken to Stephen Morbey (PCC Dog Warden team) about the MCC request for dog fouling signs to be erected in Jameston Play Area. A Dog Control Order was needed before any signs could be erected. Cllr Hughes reported that a resident from Manorbier had also mentioned to him of some dog fouling that had occurred in Manorbier Play Area. Clerk asked to email Stephen Morbey about applying for an Order from PCC. Cllr Terry Williams proposed that this issue be included on the agenda for the next Full Council meeting. Seconded by Cllr John. Vote taken – all in favour.
· Missing chevron signs, Jameston: PCC will install replacement signs soon.

· Bus shelter in Jameston: still on-going.

 Cllr Hughes thanked the County Councillor for his updates.

169/14
To receive an update on and approve and accept the Annual Audit Return for 2013/14. Cllr 
Hughes reported that the invoice from BDO LLP included costs associated with their work in 
answering queries from a local elector in respect of the annual audit. Clerk informed Members that 
BDO LLP had now completed the audit and that he had displayed (from 25 September 2014) 
appropriate Notices of Conclusion of Audit in the community notice boards. BDO LLP had, as initially 
drafted by them, made four observations. These were;

 
a) MCC to submit a VAT reclaim return every year;


b) Reserves to generally be around the amount of the annual Precept;


c) MCC to implement the internal auditor’s recommendations (submit annually a VAT claim return 
and review Risk Register annually); and,


d) Review Risk Register.


Cllr Long proposed that MCC approve and accept the Annual Audit Return for 2013/14, seconded by 
Cllr Willcocks. Vote taken – all in favour.
170/14
To review MCC’s Risk Assessment Register. Clerk reminded Members that he had sent copies of 
the draft Risk Register to all councillors with copies of the agenda. Clerk had made some additional 
entries since the last review in December 2012. Cllr Hine noted that there were no high risks. Cllr 
Parker suggested that an entry be made to cover the need to safeguard and back up ICT/PC 
information regularly, particularly in view of the recent laptop problems. Clerk confirmed he did back-
up MCC information on to MCC’s external hard drive and would add this point to the Risk Register. 
Cllr Parker also asked about the need to cover something around the loss of the Chairman. Cllr 
John asked about the need to cover the Play Area within the register. Cllr Hughes said that 
MCC’s public liability insurance was included in the register as were the monthly (hand-written) 
inspection forms (adapted from the PCC inspection form) completed by Cllrs Hine and Willcocks in 
respect of Jameston Play Area. Clerk confirmed 
that MCC was also due to review its Fixed Assets 
Register soon. This would include Jameston Play Area equipment and land. Cllr Terry Williams 
proposed that the Risk Register be approved, seconded by Cllr Long. Vote taken – all in favour.

171/14
To consider an update and re-affirm MCC policy on Level Crossings in Manorbier and 
Manorbier Newton. Cllr Hughes confirmed he had recently met with residents of Manorbier Newton 
and read out copies of correspondence between Diana Hinde, Helen Brickell and Network Rail (NR). 
The NR communication describes the closure of Manorbier Newton and Beavers Hill crossings as an 
‘aspiration’ and welcomed local community views. Cllr Hughes praised the vegetation trimming that 
had been undertaken at the two crossings fairly recently.  Cllr Hughes also confirmed that he had 
received a letter from Simon Hart, MP. This was read out and included quoted comments from NR 
that they (NR) were continuously looking at opportunities to close level crossings. NR had added that 
no decision had been made, either way, in respect of Manorbier Newton and Beavers Hill 
Crossings and that they were investigating possible options. Simon Hart, MP, added that he had 
pointed out to NR the strong feelings held in Manorbier Newton and Jameston on this subject and 
that he was aware how well used and vital the crossings were to the local community. Cllr Hughes 
referred to the meeting with local residents where he had pointed out the figures on traffic use of the 
crossings. These included an average daily figure of 300plus for Beavers Hill crossing. Cllr Hughes 
believed that NR was shocked at the numbers using the crossings. He confirmed that MCC were ‘on 
the case’ in supporting the retention of the crossings and that some comfort might be gleaned 
following the work that NR had undertaken on trimming the vegetation at the crossings.
172/14
To consider an update on the draft agreement between MCC and Manorbier United 
Football 
Club (MUFC), in respect of the Sports Pavilion at North Sports field, Manorbier. Cllr Hall left the 
meeting at this point (8.55pm), having earlier declared a prejudicial interest in this item. Clerk 
confirmed that MUFC had not yet signed the agreement but had told him that they had someone 
looking through 
the agreement and would get back to MCC. Cllr John proposed that the Clerk send 
an email to MUFC giving them a deadline of 31 October 2014 to sign the agreement otherwise the 
agreement would be withdrawn. Seconded by Cllr Long. Vote taken – 8 in favour, 1 abstention.

Cllr Hall returned to the room. 

173/14
To discuss and agree the appointment of MCC’s Solicitor from 2015. Cllr Peter Kidney 
considered that in view of the customer service received and the costs of MCC’s existing solicitor for 
the work undertaken on the draft agreement with MUFC that MCC look to seek the services of an 
alternative solicitor from 2015. Cllr Peter Kidney proposed that Lewis and Lewis of Tenby be 
approached to see if they would be willing to become MCC’s preferred solicitor from now on. 
Seconded by Cllr John. Vote taken – 9 in favour, 1 abstention. Clerk was asked to approach Lewis 
and Lewis (David Lewis).
174/14
To consider an update on the latest position on Skrinkle Community Centre. Clerk reported 
that YHA had now responded and had confirmed that Skrinkle Hall had now been restored. They 
had reported that the problems had been caused by a blocked drain. Redecoration was complete. 
YHA had confirmed that they were still looking for alternative uses of the hall and were content for 
the rental payments by MCC to continue to be suspended in the meantime. YHA will get back to 
MCC in due course in respect of the surrender of the lease. Clerk said that he had received the 
annual request from PRS for Music for information for the music licence for Skrinkle Hall. Clerk will 
hold the form in abeyance until such time as the lease issue on Skrinkle Hall is sorted out.
175/14
To receive an update on issues around Jameston Play Area. Cllr Hughes reported that the swing 
bar had now been installed and painted and that he had retained the swing chains. These will be put 
up shortly. Clerk was asked to chase up Tawny Wood about zip wire support replacement. Cllr John 
Williams said that the fence project will commence soon.  Cllr Hine reported that further vandalism 
had occurred; this included the litter bin being moved and smashed and the picnic bench being 
moved yet again. Cllr Hine also mentioned that the matting by the slide needed to be pushed 
together, as previously discussed. Cllr John Williams had agreed to look at this matter when 
undertaking the fencing work. Cllr Hine agreed to help put together an article for the Tenby Observer 
highlighting the recent problems and the disappointment felt by MCC after all the recent investment 
on site. Cllr Hughes had also spoken with Andrew Griffiths, PCSO, about the recent vandalism, who 
agreed to keep an eye on the issue.

176/14
To consider and approve a Dog Waste Bag Collection Point in Jameston. Cllr Hall said that 
there were no depositories for dog waste between the Manorbier Stores and the Beach. Cllr 
Hughes read out an email from Mrs Gwyther-Chiffi, who had offered to act as a point of collection in 
Jameston for dog waste bags and also offered to have a dog waste bag dispenser fitted outside her 
house, if necessary. Clerk reported that he had spoken with PCC and they had confirmed that they 
no longer offer this dispensing facility, nor did they have any agreement with the Dog’s Trust. Clerk 
asked to respond accordingly to Mrs Gwyther-Chiffi.
177/14
To consider and approve the following invoices for payment;
· I P Morris - office expenses of £38.20 (Printer ink and postage). Cllr Terry Williams proposed approval of this payment, seconded by Cllr Parker. Vote taken – all in favour.
· BDO LLP – audit fees of £645.60p. Cllr John Williams proposed approval of this invoice, seconded by Cllr Hine. Vote taken – all in favour.

178/14
To consider any emergency and/or outstanding issues before Full Council. Cllr Hughes              
reported that he had been approached by someone expressing concern about the lack of mobile 
phone coverage on Manorbier beach. This would be a problem in case of an emergency. Cllr Peter 
Kidney confirmed that mobile phone coverage had now returned to the beach area through Orange.


Clerk reported that two invoices had been received since publication of the agenda. These were;

1. Gerald Hewitt – balance of costs for work on Jameston Play Area equipment of £203.39p. Cllr Hall 
proposed payment of this invoice, seconded by Cllr Peter Kidney. Vote taken – all in favour.


2. Glyn Edwards Office Equipment Ltd – copy service costs of £7.56p. Cllr Long proposed payment 
of this invoice, seconded by Cllr Hine. Vote taken – all in favour.


Clerk provided copies of the latest contact list for councillors.


There being no further business, Cllr Hughes thanked councillors and members of the public for 
attending and confirmed that the next Full Council meeting would be on Monday, 10 November 2014 
at 7.30pm at Jameston Village Hall, Jameston. Cllrs Parker and John gave their advanced 
apologies for the next meeting.

The meeting closed at 9.22pm.
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